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Abstract	
Under	 the	 influence	of	 the	Covid‐19,	based	on	 the	analysis	of	comparative	advantage	
among	 raw	 materials,	 labor	 resources,	 and	 transportation,	 the	 success	 of	 a	 drink	
company	in	Tajikistan	should	be	separated	into	three	steps:	proposal	of	the	company,	
the	operation	of	the	company	and	the	customers	of	the	products.	Comparative	advantage	
analysis	is	used	here	in	order	to	create	the	best	way	to	success	based	on	the	limited	fund.	
Research	 shows	 that	 because	 of	 the	 local	 tradition,	 choosing	 tea	 drink	 as	 the	main	
product	should	meet	the	local	taste.	However,	considering	the	potential	customer	group,	
Tajik	Teahouse	Company	 should	 create	 the	bubble	 tea	drink	 to	dominant	 the	whole	
market.	
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1. Introduction	

Tajikistan's	economy	has	been	shaped	for	years	by	its	role	in	the	integrated	Soviet	economy.	
Much	of	this	economic	structure	still	characterize	the	country's	economic	operations.	Scholars	
suggest	 that	 its	 comparative	 advantage	will	 shape	Tajikistan's	 future	 in	 the	world	markets.	
Typically,	having	the	ability	to	exploit	comparative	advantage	enables	a	country	to	reap	from	
trade.	The	country's	main	comparative	advantage	 is	hydropower	potential.	Reports	 indicate	
that	hydropower	is	larger	than	its	economy's	domestic	requirements.	However,	the	high	capital	
costs	 of	 establishing	 the	 hydropower	 stations	 and	 the	 unstable	 geopolitical	 situation	
significantly	hinder	the	realization	of	this	potential.	Moreover,	the	country	is	double‐landlocked	
and	is	cut	off	from	China	by	high	mountain	ranges.	The	security	situation	in	Afghanistan	also	
presents	a	significant	transit	barrier	to	the	south.		
Despite	 the	 insurmountable	 challenges	 experienced	by	Tajikistan,	 its	 economy	 continues	 to	
change.	For	instance,	by	the	end	of	the	civil	war	in	1996,	its	GDP	was	characterized	by	39%	from	
agriculture,	32%	from	industry,	and	29%	from	service.	However,	by	2010,	the	service	sector	
dominated	the	GDP	at	57%,	agriculture	at	22%,	and	industry	at	21%	(Coulibaly,	2012)	[1].	The	
country	has	also	experienced	increased	contribution	of	remittances	to	its	growth	over	the	years.	
Tajikistan's	shifting	comparative	advantage	prompted	the	establishment	of	the	service	industry,	
which	 currently	 occupies	more	 than	 half	 of	 its	 GDP.	 In	 this	 sense,	 tea	 beverage	 companies	
continue	to	dominate	the	country's	economic	landscape.	Against	this	background,	this	study	
delves	into	a	proposed	comparative	advantage	of	a	tea	beverage	company	in	Tajikistan.		
In	 work,	 this	 paper	 begins	 by	 introducing	 the	 business	 idea.	 The	 paper	 also	 discusses	 the	
factory's	operation,	customer	and	products,	the	Belt	and	Road	initiative,	and	investment.	Now	
if	a	company	is	going	to	be	built	up	in	Tajikistan,	the	leader	needs	to	consider	its	landscape,	
traffic,	 and	 the	 demand	 of	 Tajikistan	 citizens;	 and	 all	 these	 factors	 involves	 comparative	
advantage	discussion.	
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1.1. Business	Idea	Proposal		
Tajikistan	presents	a	potential	market	opportunity	for	tea	beverages	due	to	the	expansion	of	its	
service	 industry.	 In	 this	 regard,	 Tajik	 Teahouse	 Company	 aims	 to	 become	 a	market	 leader	
within	Tajikistan's	market	landscape.	The	company	aims	to	preserve	and	continue	the	art	of	
making	classic	tea	that	will	meet	local	customer	needs	and	penetrate	the	international	market.	
The	company's	tea	products	will	be	tested	and	certified	by	the	global	inspection	agency	SGS.	
This	will	allow	consumers	to	brew	and	drink	tea	with	confidence.	
Saving	on	the	Cost	of	Raw	Materials	
This	company	aims	at	saving	on	the	cost	of	raw	materials,	which	is	the	local	tea,	by	ensuring	
that	 the	 tea	with	slow	sales	 is	purchased	at	a	 low	price.	 	The	problem	of	production	can	be	
solved	by	saving	the	cost	of	raw	materials.	Firstly,	here	are	four	steps	in	the	tea‐making	process:	
picking,	curing,	kneading,	and	drying,	so	people	can	look	for	ways	to	save	money	during	the	tea‐
making	process.	In	the	picking	process,	people	can	combine	the	process	factors	and	set	up	the	
tea	plant	in	the	area	with	low	labor	costs	to	reduce	the	cost.	In	the	processing	link,	people	can	
also	 cooperate	 with	 other	 tea	 processing	 plants	 to	 complete	 the	 production	 and	 purchase	
machines	ourselves.		
In	addition,	it	is	necessary	to	evaluate	the	quality	and	price	of	unsalable	tea	leaves	and	recycle	
and	resell	them	at	a	low	price.		

1.2. Final	Goals	
The	proposed	company	seeks	to	improve	the	lives	of	the	local	populace.	Without	a	doubt,	the	
Covid‐19	pandemic	had	significant	adverse	effects	on	Tajikistan's	economy.	For	instance,	the	
country	experienced	a	4.2%	in	the	first	nine	months	of	2020,	which	decreased	from	7.2%	in	the	
same	period	the	previous	year	(World	Bank,	2020)	[2].	Although	the	economy	is	expected	to	
bounce	back	in	2021‐22,	which	may	be	attributed	to	the	availability	of	vaccines,	restoration	of	
remittances,	and	international	trade,	Tajikistan's	growing	population	continue	to	face	adverse	
economic	 situations.	 In	 this	 regard,	 the	 establishment	 of	 Tajik	 Teahouse	 Company	 sets	
precedence	for	salvaging	the	populace	from	the	harsh	economic	conditions.	This	company	will	
improve	 the	 locals'	 lives	 by	 encouraging	 them	 to	 engage	 in	 tea	 growing.	 By	 so	 doing,	 the	
company	will	also	benefit	 from	the	availability	of	raw	materials,	consequently	 increasing	 its	
operation	and	reputation	within	and	beyond	the	country's	borders.		

2. Operation	of	the	Company	

2.1. Location	of	the	Company	
A	factory	is	planned	to	build	near	Dushanbe.	The	first	reason	is	that	Dushanbe	is	the	city	that	
has	the	largest	population	in	Tajikistan.	This	means	there	will	be	more	potential	customers	and	
a	more	convenient	location	to	advertise.	In	addition,	The	Silk	Road	Economic	Belt	and	the	21st‐
century	 Maritime	 Silk	 Road	 will	 pass	 Dushanbe.	 This	 can	 lead	 the	 factory	 to	 have	 better	
transportation	since	the	Belt	and	Road	will	build	up	an	international	railway	through	Dushanbe,	
providing	a	better	chance	to	transport	the	products	and	raw	material.	
Moreover,	the	factory	should	be	in	the	countryside	of	the	capital	based	on	various	reasons.	First,	
since	the	 land	price	 in	Dushanbe	city	 is	 too	high	 for	 the	company	to	afford,	 the	 leader	must	
choose	the	countryside	to	save	money.	Also,	the	traffic	in	the	countryside	is	more	convenient	
as	the	road	in	Dushanbe	City	is	too	narrow	to	transport	a	large	amount	of	product,	and	a	factory	
in	the	countryside	will	have	a	broader	and	harder	road	for	the	truck	to	pass.	As	a	result,	a	factory	
outside	Dushanbe	city	should	be	the	best	choice.	The	figure	below	shows	the	Belt	and	Road	map,	
which	 indicates	 a	 framework	 for	 the	 international	 railway	 essential	 for	 transporting	 raw	
materials	and	finished	products.		
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Figure	1.	The	Belt	and	Road	Map	

2.2. Organizational	Structure	
Table	1.	Organizational	Structure	
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Unit	
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department

Packing	
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(Improving	 employees'	 living	 standards	 can	 improve	 their	work	 efficiency.	 Compared	with	
other	companies,	Tajik	Teahouse	Company	will	pay	more	attention	to	employees'	humanistic	
life	 and	 mental	 states,	 such	 as	 providing	 quality	 accommodation,	 regular	 meetings,	 and	
different	group	building	activities.	This	makes	all	the	staff	closely	connected,	reaching	a	high	
efficiency	level	to	complete	the	tea	production	and	processing	work.)	
Table	1	shows	the	whole	organizational	structure	of	the	company.	

2.3. Labor	
The	 impact	of	Covid‐19	 continues	 to	be	 felt	not	only	 in	Tajikistan	but	 also	 in	other	 regions	
around	the	world.	The	effect	is	evident	in	the	drop	in	the	global	economy.	Reports	indicate	that	
the	Coronavirus	pandemic	triggered	lockdowns	and	border	closures,	causing	damages	to	the	
global	economy.	A	significant	percentage	of	people	 lost	 their	 jobs	due	to	the	pandemic	(The	
Diplomat,	2021)	[3].		
As	a	global	pandemic,	Tajikistan	was	also	influenced	by	this	destruction.	Because	of	the	Covid‐
19,	many	Tajikistan	citizens	who	used	to	work	in	Russia's	factories	lost	their	job	since	they	had	
no	chance	to	return	to	Russia.	The	fact	that	the	virus	continued	to	ravage	Russia,	showing	little	
signs	of	abating,	many	Tajik	employees	were	rendered	jobless	and	hopeless	since	the	jobs	were	
their	only	source	of	financial	security.	Due	to	this	uneventful	circumstance,	they	have	no	income	
and	greatly	desire	new	jobs	that	will	enable	them	to	meet	their	family	needs	(Eurasianet,	2020)	
[4].	Undoubtedly,	the	influx	of	 joblessness	presents	an	opportunity	to	hire	workers	at	 lower	
costs	than	before.	Many	workers	are	willing	to	work,	yet	opportunities	remain	limited.		
On	 3	 April,	 the	 Russian	 Interior	 Ministry	 informed	 the	 daily	 Moscow‐based	 newspaper,	
Komsomolskaya	Pravda,	that	approximately	507,000	Tajik	nationals	were	still	in	Russia	(USAID,	
2021)	[5].	This	could	be	attributed	to	the	closure	of	travel	routes.	For	instance,	the	19	March	
suspension	of	air	traffic	by	the	Tajik	civilian	aviation	body	as	a	protective	measure	meant	that	
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Tajikistan	 nationals	 in	 Russia	 and	 other	 foreign	 countries	 could	 not	 access	 it.	 Besides,	 the	
railway	network	was	suspended,	complicating	travel	activities.		
However,	 the	 opportunity	 provided	 by	 the	 Covid‐19	 is	 only	 temporary.	 If	 Tajik	 Teahouse	
Company	cannot	make	the	workers	become	satisfied	and	have	the	sense	of	belonging,	they	may	
choose	 to	 go	 back	 to	 Russia,	 continuing	 the	 work	 which	 they	 used	 to	 do.	 Nevertheless,	
compared	with	Russia’s	factories,	since	it	is	more	convenient	for	those	Tajikistan	workers	to	
work	in	Tajiskistan—they	can	spend	more	time	with	their	family	after	work	instead	of	going	
out	for	several	years,	if	Tajik	Teahouse	Company	can	provide	a	satisfying	treatment	for	them,	
they	will	prefer	to	choose	Tajik	Teahouse	Company	instead	of	Russia.	

3. Customers	and	Products	(Market	Research)	

3.1. Reasons	for	Choosing	Green	Tea	
Tajikistan	is	a	nation	that	has	a	culture	of	drinking	tea.	The	local	people	like	to	drink	red	tea	in	
the	morning	and	green	tea	after	lunch	and	dinner.	According	to	the	data	from	Wikipedia,	the	
average	 amount	 of	 tea	 that	 each	Tajikistan	drink	 each	 year	 is	 0.3kg,	 and	 other	 nations	 like	
Kazakhstan	in	Middle	Asia	also	drink	a	large	amount	of	tea	each	year.	According	to	these	data,	
we	decided	to	choose	tea	drink	as	our	major	product.	
In	addition,	considering	the	sales	of	the	products,	selling	the	drinks	to	China	is	a	good	choice	
since	it	has	the	highest	population.	Thus,	the	potential	customer	amount	will	increase.	It	found	
out	that	China	is	a	large	red‐tea	exporting	nation	through	our	research	in	China's	tea	market.	
Therefore,	it	is	hard	to	export	red‐tea	drinks	to	China.	However,	for	green	tea,	China	still	needs	
to	import	6,476	metric	tons	to	satisfy	the	domestic	need	of	2.97	million	metric	tons.	As	a	result,	
the	leader	should	decide	to	choose	green	tea	as	the	main	product.	

3.2. Popularizing	the	Tea	
Since	Tajikistan	used	to	have	the	tradition	of	drinking	tea	after	meals,	it	is	evident	that	green	
tea	 has	 a	 good	 prospect	 in	 this	 nation.	 However,	 because	 of	 the	 development	 of	 society,	
teenagers	live	a	faster	life	than	before.	It	is	hard	for	them	to	speed	a	lot	of	time	making	tea	in	
the	 traditional	 ways.	 Thus,	 it	 becomes	 an	 opportunity	 for	 our	 company.	 Tajik	 Teahouse	
Company	will	keep	the	traditional	taste	of	the	tea	in	the	modern	plastic	bottles	and	provide	the	
teenagers	a	chance	to	spend	only	one	second	and	taste	the	mostly‐like	flavour	as	traditional	
hand‐made	tea.	In	addition,	since	bubble	tea	becomes	more	and	more	popular	nowadays,	Tajik	
Teahouse	Company	can	also	produce	bubble	tea	as	another	product,	changing	the	red	tea	in	the	
bubble	tea	into	green	tea,	which	has	been	successful	in	the	Chinese	bubble	tea	market.	If	this	
will	be	brought	into	Tajikistan,	we	can	easily	open	the	local	teenagers'	market.	

3.3. Competitors	
Another	benefit	of	choosing	green	tea	in	Tajikistan	is	that	there	are	few	competitors	in	this	area.	
The	 only	 large	 beverage	 company	 is	 called	 CCI	 Tajikistan.	 This	 company	 concentrates	 on	
making	sparkling	and	still	beverages,	which	has	less	threat	to	the	tea‐drink	market.	Established	
in	2015,	CCI	Tajikistan	produces,	distributes,	and	sells	sparkling	and	still	beverages	(Tajikistan	
Country	Commercial	Guide,	2019)	[6].	The	company	serves	a	consumer	base	of	9	million	people	
with	one	plant	and	more	 than	100	employees	 in	Tajikistan.	 Its	product	portfolio	consists	of	
Coca‐Cola	and	Bonaqua.		
Moreover,	the	OOO	Esmir‐Trade	is	another	notable	competitor	within	the	beverage	industry	in	
Tajikistan.	This	company	deals	in	an	energy	drink	and	mixed	juice.	These	products	are	entirely	
different	from	our	company's	products,	eliminating	potential	competition.	The	limited	number	
of	competitors	sets	precedence	for	the	success	of	green	tea	in	Tajikistan.		
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COMPARATIVE	ADVANTAGE:	The	absence	of	potential	competitors	 in	Tajikistan	means	that	
Tajik	Teahouse	Company	will	be	a	monopoly	in	the	green	tea	market.	As	a	result,	Tajik	Teahouse	
Company	will	be	able	 to	determine	 the	costs	of	 the	product,	which	will	be	affordable	 to	all,	
considering	the	uncertain	economic	situation	in	the	country	due	to	the	Covid‐19	outbreak.	It	is	
essential	to	note	that	the	absence	of	potential	competitors	also	reduces	costs.	This	will	enable	
the	 company	 to	 channel	 additional	 charges	 into	 providing	 quality	 products	 endowed	 with	
multiple	health	benefits.	

4. Conclusion	

This	study	presents	a	comparative	advantage	of	a	proposed	tea	beverage	company	in	Tajikistan.	
The	Tajik	Teahouse	company	aims	to	infiltrate	the	Tajikistan	market,	seizing	the	opportunity	
to	provide	a	unique	product	in	the	form	of	green	tea.	The	absence	of	potential	competitors	will	
enable	 the	 company	 to	 establish	 a	 strong	 market	 presence.	 The	 company	 will	 be	 built	 in	
Dushanbe	and	will	use	 the	Belt	 and	Road	 Initiative	 to	 transport	 raw	materials	 and	 finished	
products,	 subsequently	 obtaining	 access	 to	 both	 local	 and	 international	 markets.	 Tajik	
Teahouse	company	has	opted	for	equity	investment	to	finance	its	operations.	The	Chamber	of	
Commerce	 and	 Industry	 will	 be	 critical	 in	 facilitating	 the	 company's	 establishment	 and	
expansion	through	timely	updates	on	market	trends.	Tajik	Teahouse	Company,	therefore,	aim	
to	transform	Tajikistan's	tea	beverage	market	through	high‐quality	green	tea.	

References	

[1] Coulibaly,	S.,	2012.	Shifting	comparative	advantages	in	Tajikistan:	Implications	for	growth	strategy.	
The	World	Bank.	https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/11941/	WPS	
6125.	pdf;	sequence=1.	

[2] The	 World	 Bank,	 23	 December	 2020.	 Tajikistan	 economic	 update	 –	 Fall	 2020.	 https://	 www.	
worldbank.	org/en/country/tajikistan/publication/economic‐update‐fall‐2020.	

[3] The	Diplomat,	6	January	2021.	A	critical	lesson	for	Tajikistan:	The	state	of	migrant	workers	in	2020.	
https://thediplomat.com/2021/01/a‐critical‐lesson‐for‐tajikistan‐the‐plight‐of‐migrant‐workers‐
in‐2020/.	

[4] Eurasianet.	(20	April	2020).	Coronavirus	leaves	Tajikistan's	labor	migrants	high	and	dry.	https://	
eurasianet.	org/coronavirus‐leaves‐tajikistans‐labor‐migrants‐high‐and‐dry.	

[5] USAID,	 Updated	 16	 June	 2021.	 Economic	 growth	 and	 trade.	 https://www.usaid.gov/tajikistan/	
economic‐growth‐and‐trade.	

[6] Tajikistan	Country	Commercial	Guide,	15	February	2019.	Tajikistan	Franchising.	https://	www.	
export.	gov/apex/article2?id=Tajikistan‐Franchising.	


